# U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region 9 Drinking Water Tribal Set-Aside Program 2026 Guidelines and Procedures for Applying for Assistance

EPA Region 9 is pleased to issue these guidelines and procedures for applying for assistance from the Drinking Water Tribal Set-Aside (DWTSA) program. This program provides funding for federally recognized Tribes within EPA Region 9 for public drinking water system infrastructure. The funding will be used to address the most significant public health threats for public water systems. Funds are generally awarded through direct grants to Tribes or interagency agreements with the Indian Health Service (IHS) and for certain projects Region 9 can provide EPA-directed in-kind assistance (i.e., contractors) to Tribes to provide more flexibility and reduce administrative requirements.

EPA will also consider project eligibility for the following grant program:

• <u>Small, Underserved, and Disadvantaged Communities (SUDC) Grant Program</u> (Section 2014 of the Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation (WIIN) Act) – Assist public water systems in meeting Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) requirements. Tribes are generally eligible to receive funding if the community population is less than 10,000 individuals.

Tribes may submit one project proposal that will be considered for the DWTSA and the SUDC Programs. EPA will determine the most appropriate funding for each project.

These guidelines will also be utilized to consider project awards utilizing fiscal year 2026 Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) supplemental funding programs for Tribal drinking water projects<sup>1</sup>. Approximately \$19 million in FY26 funds may be available to support eligible projects, including up to \$3 million in base DWTSA funds and up to \$16 million in supplemental IIJA funds. The region also expects to receive nearly \$14 million to address emerging contaminants in drinking water and \$18 million to investigate and remove lead service lines. EPA has published additional guidance for both the <a href="Drinking Water Emerging Contaminant Programs">Drinking Water Emerging Contaminant Programs</a> and the <a href="DWTSA">DWTSA</a> Lead Service Line Replacement (LSLR) Program.

Matching funds are not typically required; however, in cases where commercial entities and/or non-Tribal populations receive water from the public water system, EPA may require the Tribe to provide a funding contribution proportional to the water demand of the commercial entity and/or non-Tribal populations. Similarly, for projects whose costs are correlated with water usage, a funding contribution may be required for water systems using over 150 gallons per capita per day, with the contribution proportional to the amount over 150 gallons per capita per day used. Additionally, given the limited funds available under this program and EPA's goal to maximize the number of projects it can fund, EPA may work with applicants to explore the availability of funding from other federal agencies, Tribal or third-party sources to contribute to the total project cost.

This assistance will be awarded under Section 300j-12 of the Safe Drinking Water Act, 42 U.S.C. §1452. The Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number is 66.468.

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Implementation of the Tribal Water Infrastructure Appropriations in the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law Memo, p. 3

## **Important Dates:**

December 5, 2025

<u>EPA must receive proposals by this date</u>, including the proposal form, Tribal government endorsement, and preliminary engineering reports (PERs) or planning project proposals with supporting documents. **Proposals received after December 5, 2025, will not be considered for funding.** 

E-mail one electronic copy of the proposal and any documentation to: Nancy Sockabasin, sockabasin.nancy@epa.gov.

Electronic files exceeding 8MB must be separated into emails not exceeding 8MB each. If you have difficulty submitting electronic documentation, contact Nancy Sockabasin.

January 2026 EPA will notify each applicant of the draft proposal priority and whether the

project is selected to continue with the application process.

March 2026 Applicants can submit comments on their draft project prioritization. For

projects selected to continue with the application process, applicants must

submit responses to any EPA comments and submit any additional

documentation or endorsements that EPA requests.

April-August 2026 EPA notifies applicants of the final ranking and funding decision, along with

guidance letters for projects to be funded by grant.

May-August 2026 Tribe submits grant application, or Indian Health Service submits draft

Memorandum of Agreement and signed Project Summary (exact dates will

be included in funding decision notification letters).

September 2026 EPA awards funds for selected projects.

## Contents

Important Dates:	2
I. Description of Program	4
II. Award Information	8
III. Eligibility Information	9
IV. Step 1: Proposal Submission Information	15
V. Step 2: Comments on Draft Prioritization and Final PERs	19
VI. Step 3: Grant Application/Interagency Agreement Process	19
VII. Funding Allocation Methodology	20
VIII. Ranking Criteria	21
IX. Award Administration Information	23
X. Agency Contacts	25
XI. References	26
Appendix A: Preliminary Engineering Report Template	27
Appendix B: Sample Grant Programmatic Conditions	28
Sample Interagency Agreement Programmatic and Administrative Conditions	32

# U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region 9 Drinking Water Tribal Set-Aside Program 2026 Guidelines and Procedures for Applying for Assistance

## I. Description of Program

EPA Region 9 is pleased to issue these 2026 guidelines and procedures for applying for assistance from the Drinking Water Tribal Set-Aside program. This program provides funding for federally recognized Tribes within EPA Region 9 for public water system infrastructure. Funds are generally awarded through direct grants to Tribes or interagency agreements with the Indian Health Service (IHS). To provide more flexibility and reduce administrative requirements, Tribes may also request in-kind assistance through an EPA-directed contractor to provide technical assistance, complete project planning and preliminary engineering and support construction oversight.

The funding will be used to address the most significant public health threats posed by inadequate public drinking water system infrastructure. Approximately \$19 million in FY26 funds may be available to support eligible projects, including up to \$3 million in base DWTSA funds and up to \$16 million in supplemental IIJA funds. This assistance will be awarded under Section 300j-12 of the Safe Drinking Water Act, 42 U.S.C. §1452.

The region also expects to receive nearly \$14 million to address emerging contaminants in drinking water and \$18 million to investigate and remove lead service lines. EPA has created additional guidance for both the <a href="Drinking Water Emerging Contaminant Programs">Drinking Water Emerging Contaminant Programs</a> and the <a href="DWTSA Lead Service Line Replacement">DWTSA Lead Service Line Replacement (LSLR) Program</a>.

#### A. Program History

The 1996 amendments to the Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) provide for a Drinking Water State Revolving Fund. The SDWA contains a provision setting aside 1.5% of the annual appropriation for drinking water systems that serve Indian Tribes.<sup>2</sup> In FY10 and subsequent years, EPA's budgets increased the Tribal set-aside from 1.5% to 2%, and in FY16 a funding floor of \$20 million was added to the national Tribal set-aside. EPA anticipates that future budgets will retain the 2% increase and \$20 million floor.

EPA Headquarters issued national guidelines for this program in 1998<sup>3</sup>. The national guidelines gave each EPA region significant flexibility in developing regional funding procedures. EPA Region 9 formed a Regional Tribal Operations Committee (RTOC) DWTSA workgroup with Tribal representatives to develop these procedures to meet Tribal needs, consistent with the objectives of the SDWA and the national guidelines.

In December 2013, EPA Headquarters issued revisions to the national guidelines that can be found at <a href="https://www.epa.gov/tribaldrinkingwater/drinking-water-infrastructure-grants-tribal-rinking-water-infrastructure-grants

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> 42 U.S.C. 300j-12(i)(1) 42 U.S.C. 300j-12(i)(1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Drinking Water Infrastructure Grants – Tribal Set-Aside Program Final Guidelines (October 1998)

<u>set-aside-program</u>. These revised national guidelines necessitated some changes to the Region 9 guidelines document. EPA Region 9 amended the guidelines in 2014 in coordination with the RTOC DWTSA workgroup and consultation with Tribes located in Region 9.

The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) was signed on November 15, 2021, which included over \$50 billion to strengthen the nation's drinking water and wastewater systems. The IIJA sets aside more than \$868M to address Tribal drinking water and wastewater infrastructure needs nationally over fiscal years 2022-2026 through the DWTSA and Clean Water Indian Set-Aside programs (CWISA).

On May 27, 2022, EPA's Office of Water issued the following implementation memo for Tribal Water Infrastructure Appropriations in the IIJA: <u>Tribal IIJA Implementation</u>. The memo provides guidelines on how the agency planned to allocate and administer DWTSA funds appropriated under the IIJA.

## B. What types of projects can be funded through this program?

Infrastructure projects funded through the DWTSA must address the most significant threats to public health associated with public water systems that serve Tribal populations. Eligible projects (or portions of projects) must ensure compliance with the National Primary Drinking Water Regulations under 40 CFR Part 141, or otherwise further the health protection objectives of SDWA.<sup>4</sup> As stated in the national guidelines, eligible infrastructure improvement projects can:

- Rehabilitate/develop sources (excluding reservoirs, dams, water rights);
- Install or upgrade treatment facilities;
- Install or upgrade storage facilities, including finished water reservoirs;
- Install or replace transmission and distribution pipes;
- Replace aging infrastructure if replacement is needed to maintain compliance or further the health protection goals of the SDWA;
- Install new transmission, distribution or service lines to connect existing homes to a public water supply;
- Water efficiency projects (e.g., installation of meters);
- Expansion, consolidation, or development of a new public water system (limited circumstances, see below); and
- Develop preliminary engineering reports (PERs).

EPA will also consider project eligibility for the following grant program:

 Small, Underserved, and Disadvantaged Communities (SUDC) Grant Program (Section 2014 of the Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation (WIIN) Act) – Projects that assist public water systems in meeting Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) requirements. Tribes are generally eligible to receive funding if the community population is less than 10,000 individuals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 16

Tribes may submit one project proposal that will be considered for the DWTSA and the SUDC Programs. EPA will determine the most appropriate funding for each project.

Eligible project examples under the SUDC Grant Program include:

- Investments necessary for a public water system to comply with the SDWA.
- Efforts that benefit a small or disadvantaged community on a per household basis.
- Programs to provide household water quality testing, including testing for unregulated contaminants.
- Activities necessary and appropriate to respond to a contaminant.
- Activities to increase technical, managerial, and financial capacity of a public water system.

Funding under this program cannot be used for operation and maintenance purposes or for routine compliance monitoring.

Addendum 99-1 to the national guidelines allows funding for the creation of new community water systems to address existing public health problems caused by unsafe drinking water provided by individual wells or surface water sources. The policy also allows the creation of new regional community water systems which consolidate several existing systems that have technical, financial, or managerial difficulties. Before funding the creation of a new system, EPA must ensure that all potentially affected parties have been notified, and that the Tribe has considered alternative solutions to addressing the problem. According to the national guidelines, new systems may be funded only if the following conditions are met:

- Options for connection with adjacent public water systems have been fully explored and deemed unreasonable by the EPA Region;
- Upon completion of the project, the entity created must meet the federal definition of a community water system;
- Funding is limited to projects where an actual public health problem exists with documented health risks;
- The project must be limited in scope to the specific geographic area affected by the health risk; and
- The project can only be sized to accommodate a reasonable amount of growth expected over the life of the facility growth cannot be a substantial portion of the project.

DWTSA funding can also be used to develop a preliminary engineering report, and for work to secure rights of way, however, DWTSA funds cannot be used to purchase real property.

The national guidelines also allow EPA to consider funding unscheduled "emergency" projects after EPA uses its prioritization method to rank projects for a year.<sup>5</sup> Such projects can include those where some type of failure was unanticipated or the result of natural disaster or an emergency and may require immediate attention to protect public health. In these cases, EPA has the authority to fund the emergency project provided it meets the requirements of the Drinking Water Tribal Set-Aside Program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 16

The Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation (WIIN) Act provided EPA with the flexibility to utilize DWTSA funding to provide "operations and maintenance training and operator certification services to Indian Tribes." Eligible recipients of funds for these activities include Tribal organizations and intertribal consortia. Funding for operation and maintenance activities is not eligible under this new flexibility. While the WIIN Act does not establish any funding minimums for these activities, a maximum of 30% of the annual DWTSA allocations by region may be used for this purpose<sup>6</sup>. Region 9 utilized this flexibility in fiscal years 2017-2025 to fund operator certification training and exam services provided by the Inter-Tribal Council of Arizona and the Navajo Nation EPA. We anticipate utilizing this flexibility to support critical operations and maintenance training and operator certification services to Tribes and will consider proposals that include these activities.

The <u>National Water Reuse Action Plan (WRAP)</u> was released on February 27, 2020, in coordination with other federal agencies. The WRAP is a collaborative effort among the water user community to consider water reuse and water reclamation from various sources. The plan addresses the treatment and reuse of water for beneficial purposes such as augmenting drinking water supplies. Water reuse projects that address health deficiencies at Tribal public water systems may be eligible for funding under the DWTSA program. For additional information and examples of projects, please review the <u>Water Reuse Action Plan</u> website: <a href="https://www.epa.gov/waterreuse/water-reuse-action-plan">https://www.epa.gov/waterreuse/water-reuse-action-plan</a>.

## C. What types of projects cannot be funded through this program?

According to §1452(a)(2), the Safe Drinking Water Act specifically disallows projects for:

- Monitoring;
- Operation and maintenance;
- Projects intended primarily for future growth; and
- Land acquisition (unless the land is integral to the project and is from a willing seller (§1452(k)(1)(A)(i)).

According to §1452(g)(2), the Safe Drinking Water Act specifically disallows projects for:

- Supplementing the Public Water System Supervision Program;
- Administering or providing technical assistance through source water protection programs; and
- Developing and implementing a capacity development strategy.

According to §1452(k), the Safe Drinking Water Act specifically disallows projects for:

- Loans to water systems to acquire land or a conservation easement;
- Loans to any community water system to implement source water protection measures in delineated areas;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> April 18, 2017 Memo from Anita Thompkins, Director of the Drinking Water Protection Division, Office of Ground Water and Drinking Water: <a href="https://www.epa.gov/tribaldrinkingwater/amendments-drinking-water-infrastructure-grants-program-required-water">https://www.epa.gov/tribaldrinkingwater/amendments-drinking-water-infrastructure-grants-program-required-water</a>

- Loans to any community water system to assist them with source water protection;
- Technical or financial assistance to any water system to carry out a capacity development strategy; and
- Implementation of a wellhead protection program.

According to the national guidelines, funding is not allowed for:

- Construction of new dams is prohibited. However, there is an allowance for the use of funds for the rehabilitation of dams and reservoirs which support meeting the public health protection objectives of the Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA);<sup>7</sup>
- Water rights;<sup>8</sup>
- Reservoirs (except for finished water reservoirs and those reservoirs that are part of the treatment process and are located on the treatment facility property);<sup>9</sup>
- Projects that serve mainly commercial uses, including livestock watering;
- Projects needed primarily for fire protection;<sup>10</sup>
- Compliance monitoring; and
- Projects for tasks that are considered routine operation and maintenance.

#### **II. Award Information**

Approximately \$19 million in FY26 funds may be available to support eligible projects, including up to \$3 million in base DWTSA funds and up to \$16 million in supplemental IIJA funds. Funds are generally awarded through direct grants to Tribes or interagency agreements with the Indian Health Service (IHS) and for certain projects Region 9 can provide EPA-directed in-kind assistance (i.e., contractors) to Tribes to provide more flexibility and reduce administrative requirements.

The region also expects to receive nearly \$14 million to address emerging contaminants in drinking water and \$18 million to investigate and remove lead service lines. EPA has created additional guidance for both the <a href="Drinking Water Emerging Contaminant Programs">Drinking Water Emerging Contaminant Programs</a> and the <a href="DWTSA">DWTSA Lead Service Line Replacement (LSLR) Program</a>.

EPA reserves the right to partially fund proposals by funding discrete activities, projects, or phases of proposals, and may work with applicants to explore the availability of funding from other federal agencies, Tribal, or third-party sources to contribute to the total project cost. Funding for project proposals is not guaranteed and is subject to the availability of funds. EPA is not bound by any estimates in these guidelines and reserves the right to reject all proposals or applications and make no awards.

The national guidelines provide EPA with the authority to transfer funds between the Clean Water Indian Set-Aside (CWISA) funds and the DWTSA Programs.<sup>11</sup> The Office of Ground Water

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Class Deviation from 40 CFR 35.3520(e)(1) and (3) for the Use of Drinking Water State Revolving Fund for Rehabilitation of Dams and Reservoirs (2021)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 18

and Drinking Water (OGWDW) and the Office of Wastewater Management (OWM) calculate each region's allotment and indicate the maximum amount of funding available for transfer within each EPA region. Any transferred clean water infrastructure funds must be used to fund projects that are related to drinking water and will provide the greatest public health benefit to Tribes. The proposed projects to be funded through a transfer must be on IHS's Sanitary Deficiency System list. Any transfers must first be approved by the OGWDW and the OWM.

In accordance with national DWTSA program guidelines to address project cost efficiency, if a project selected for funding has a cost per Tribal home served equal to or greater than \$132,000, the EPA Region 9 regional administrator must be notified.<sup>12</sup>

## **III. Eligibility Information**

## A. Who is eligible to receive funding under this program?

Only federally recognized Indian Tribes within EPA Region 9 may submit proposals. Region 9 covers the States of Arizona, California, Hawaii, and Nevada, the Navajo Nation as well as the Pacific Islands of American Samoa, Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, and Guam. Funds will be awarded through either grants to Tribes or interagency agreements with IHS. Tribes may also request in-kind assistance through an EPA-directed contractor to provide technical assistance, complete project planning and preliminary engineering and support construction oversight.

If a Tribe receives a grant, the Tribe may issue a contract or subaward using grant funds to carry out the project. In such cases, the Tribe must comply with the federal procurement requirements, federal regulations pertaining to subawards, and the EPA Sub award Policy. The Tribe is the EPA grant recipient and is ultimately responsible to EPA for proper management of the funds. The plan for the Tribe's use of the grant funds must be identified in the grant award document.

#### B. Which water systems are eligible to receive funding?

- 1. Only public water systems that are community water systems or non-profit, non-community water systems are eligible to receive funding.<sup>14</sup>
  - A public water system is defined as an entity that supplies water for human consumption and has at least 15 service connections or regularly serves an average of at least 25 individuals daily at least 60 days out of the year. It may include collection, treatment, storage, and distribution facilities.
  - A public water system is classified either as a community water system or a noncommunity water system. A community water system means a public water system

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 23

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> 42 U.S.C. 300j-12(i)(1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> 42 U.S.C. 300j-12(a)(2)

which serves at least 15 service connections used by year-round residents or regularly serves at least 25 year-round residents. A non-community water system means any public water system that is not a community water system.

- 2. The system must serve an Indian Tribe. <sup>15</sup> Funding can be provided to improve any eligible public water system, whether it is owned by a Tribe, on or off-reservation, or serving Tribal communities living on or off-reservation. Since Tribes will be applying for funds on behalf of the water system, EPA will assume that the water system serves a Tribe, as required by the SDWA, and the requested improvements are a high Tribal priority. In cases where commercial entities and/or non-Tribal populations receive water from the public water system, EPA may require the Tribe to contribute funds to the project proportional to the water demand of the commercial entity and/or non-Tribal populations.
- 3. Systems that are in significant noncompliance with any requirement of the National Primary Drinking Water Regulations will not be eligible for funding unless the project which is being funded will ensure compliance. <sup>16</sup> Monitoring and reporting requirements must also be met to maintain compliance with the SDWA.
- 4. Any system to be assisted with DWTSA funding must be operated by adequately trained and certified operators. Please note that public water systems subject to the Surface Water Treatment Rule and community and non-transient non-community water systems subject to the Disinfection/Disinfectant Byproducts Rule must be operated by qualified personnel meeting requirements specified by EPA. EPA determines that a qualified operator is an operator certified at the appropriate level of the water system to be in compliance with the SDWA.
- 5. Tribes will only receive funding for a project if they can demonstrate that the utility has, or will develop, the technical, financial, and managerial capacity to properly maintain the water system.<sup>17</sup>

#### C. What is capacity and why is it important?

The national guidelines state that the DWTSA program only funds drinking water infrastructure projects at public water systems that have the technical, managerial and financial capacity to ensure compliance with the requirements of the Safe Drinking Water Act per requirements in §1452(a)(3)(A)(i). The investment in physical infrastructure is only one part of ensuring safe drinking water delivery. Lack of proper operation and maintenance may lead to deterioration of the infrastructure and unsanitary conditions. Proper staffing, management, financial planning, and funding are crucial to ensure that operation and maintenance are adequate. Therefore, capacity is a threshold eligibility factor for funding.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> 42 U.S.C. 300j-12-(i)(2)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> 42 U.S.C. 300j-12(a)(2)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 19

EPA characterizes the three elements of technical, financial, and managerial capacity to properly run the water system as follows:

- 1. Technical capacity refers to the physical infrastructure of the water system (i.e. the capability of the system components to provide water that meets the requirements of the SDWA), and the technical knowledge of the system personnel and their ability to use that knowledge to adequately operate the system. Evidence of adequate technical capacity includes:
  - a. Employment of certified operator (as appropriate for system including proposed infrastructure)

An operator must be certified at the appropriate level to operate the public water system, including the infrastructure proposed in the project. A Tribe or the water system serving the Tribe must provide copies of the operator's certification prior to award of DWTSA funds. Customers of any public water system need to be provided with an adequate supply of safe, potable drinking water. To attain this, it is essential that public water system operators are trained and certified and that they have knowledge and understanding of the public health reasons for drinking water standards. Without qualified and trained operators, public health cannot be adequately protected.

b. Adequate staff to operate the system

It is important to allow sufficient time for staff to examine the system, conduct preventive maintenance, ensure that conditions remain sanitary, address problems as quickly as possible to avoid a loss of pressure, prevent a lack of water, continue proper operation, etc. This can be done by a variety of methods, but public health and the water system must be priorities of the operator(s).

c. Ability to adequately survey system

Operating a system requires regular inspections of the facilities (including the inside and outside of storage tanks, pump houses, and well heads), flushing gate valves regularly, etc. To achieve this, the operator needs to have access to vehicles when facilities are not located within immediate walking distance.

d. Availability of the tools and measurement devices necessary to perform routine operation and maintenance on the system

Operators must have the ability to address a problem and conduct routine maintenance, such as changing leaky gaskets, flushing valves, fixing chlorinators, and measuring chlorine and fluoride levels.

e. Existence of as-builts

The existence of as-builts allows operators to properly conduct necessary maintenance activities such as flushing the system regularly, locating shut-off gate valves to isolate a water line break, and locating water lines for excavation.

f. Ongoing training and safety programs

Ongoing training allows operators to sharpen their skills and better address system operations. Safety programs are necessary because a water system can be a dangerous place: high voltage areas and confined spaces are present, slippery surfaces exist, high structures must be climbed, and potentially dangerous treatment chemicals must be handled.

- 2. **Financial capacity** includes the ability of the system to maintain sufficient revenues to cover operation costs and the effective management of those resources to operate the system. Evidence of adequate financial capacity includes:
  - a. Adequate written budget (and process in place) to pay for staff, chemicals, power, maintenance, monitoring

Financial capacity is key to proper operation and maintenance. A written budget is the first step. Though often smaller systems cost more per user than large systems (because of economies of scale), most ground water systems are relatively inexpensive for a necessary utility. Drinking water costs in many areas exceed \$30-\$50 per household connection per month. It is important for communities to make enough funds available to properly operate and maintain the system. If applicable, systems should have procedures in place to encourage prompt customer payment.

b. Capital replacement plan (or identification of capital replacement needs)

This ensures that money is set-aside from the budget to address expected repairs that happen on a regular basis, such as pump maintenance and replacement, and tank clean-outs. If these are not set aside in the budget, it may lead to a budget shortfall when the items need replacement.

c. Annual operating budget identified (whether through user charges or general fund) at beginning of year

To ensure continued operation at a reasonable cost, a budget must be developed that shows income, operation and maintenance costs, and short-lived asset reserves. This allows the system to address expenses in a reasonable manner as opposed to expending greater amounts when the unforeseen emergency arises (e.g., a pump due for replacement breaks down over the weekend, creating a need to expedite shipment and pay overtime).

An annual operating budget is also required when a Tribe requests funding for preliminary engineering report (PER) development. This operating budget only

needs to consider the existing infrastructure under operation by the public water system. Changes to the operating budget that may result from future infrastructure improvements should be reflected in the PER.

d. Record keeping for budget, use, operations, and equipment

For consistently efficient operations, it is necessary to maintain records to anticipate budget expenses and equipment needs ahead of time.

e. Drinking water program accounting system

The accounting system for the public water system must have the capability to record, track and report the public water system's revenues and expenses separate from other program activities. Expenses or revenues associated with the utility should be managed in a separate accounting system or tracked through separate line items within the Tribe's accounting ledger. The ability to track operating funds is an important element in demonstrating a utility's managerial and financial capacity.

- 3. **Managerial capacity** includes such things as ownership accountability, the ability of management to adequately staff the system with qualified personnel, an understanding of the regulatory requirements involved in operating a water system, and the ability to interact well with customers and regulators. Evidence of adequate managerial capacity includes:
  - a. All monitoring required by the SDWA is consistent and up to date

While monitoring itself does not correct health problems, it is necessary to determine the quality of water and ensure protection of public health. Though not eligible for funding, monitoring is required by law.

b. System management

The responsibilities of the managers must be well-defined and in written form. The "checks and balances" on those with responsibility for the system should also be well-defined and in written form (e.g. water board, Tribal council review). The division/delegation of responsibility will clearly be more complex with a water utility or larger water system than with a small water system.

c. Development and implementation of source water protection plan

Source water protection is necessary to ensure that once the water source is developed, it remains safe for human consumption.

EPA will also analyze other forms of capacity when considering project proposals. For example, Tribes must demonstrate that they have the ability (either in-house or with the assistance of the IHS or another appropriate agency) to meet EPA's project management requirements and

properly oversee the construction project.

## D. How does capacity affect eligibility?

It is important to note that a utility's capacity will not affect a project's placement on the funding priority list. EPA will prioritize projects solely using the methodology presented in Section VII. EPA will assess capacity only if a project is high enough on the priority list to be selected to proceed with the funding process. EPA's assessment of the utility's capacity may include the review of its compliance status and recent sanitary survey reports. If EPA determines that a utility does not have adequate capacity to operate and maintain the system, the system owner must agree to take appropriate steps to ensure that the utility develops the appropriate level of capacity. Appropriate steps may include some or all of the following:

- Training and certifying existing system personnel or hiring trained and certified personnel;
- Developing a source water protection plan;
- Developing an infrastructure replacement plan;
- Instituting a long-term program to provide any needed operation and maintenance;
- Conducting an analysis of the system's financial health;
- Developing an annual operating budget and effective accounting system;
- Adopting a rate structure that will provide the system with sufficient resources to adequately maintain and operate the system;
- Establishing a reserve fund to replace infrastructure reaching the end of its useful life; or
- Establishing an entity to manage and operate the system.

Tribes wishing to receive more information about improving the technical, managerial, and financial capacity of their systems, or other project management skills should contact their EPA Project Officers and/or Drinking Program Manager (see Section IX).

## E. Are Matching Funds Required?

Matching funds are not typically required; however, in cases where commercial entities and/or non-Tribal populations receive water from the public water system, EPA may require the Tribe to contribute funds to the project proportional to the water demand of the commercial entity and/or non-Tribal populations.

Similarly, for projects whose costs are correlated with water usage, a funding contribution may be required for water systems using over 150 gallons per capita per day, with the contribution proportional to the amount over 150 gallons per capita per day used.

Additionally, given the limited funds available under this program and EPA's goal to maximize the number of projects it can fund, EPA may work with applicants to explore the availability of funding from other federal agencies, Tribal or third-party sources to contribute to the total project cost.

## **IV. Step 1: Proposal Submission Information**

To minimize the workload to Tribes, the proposal submission process will be divided into three steps. The first step is the submittal of the initial project proposal package including: a) the project form (Attachment 1); b) the Tribal government endorsement; and c) the preliminary engineering report (standardized template in Appendix A), if applicable.

## A. Project Proposal Due Date

The Tribal government endorsement, the Project Proposal Form, and preliminary engineering report (PER), if applicable, **must be** <u>received by December 5, 2025</u> and submitted to the following address. **Proposals received after December 5, 2025, will not be considered for funding.** 

E-mail one electronic copy of the proposal and any documentation to: Nancy Sockabasin, <u>sockabasin.nancy@epa.gov</u>.

<u>Electronic files exceeding 8MB must be separated into emails not exceeding 8MB each</u>. If you have difficultly submitting electronic documentation, contact Nancy Sockabasin.

### **B.** Project Proposal Contents

Project Proposal Instructions - A Tribe may submit more than one project proposal
under these guidelines and each project proposal will be separately reviewed and
considered for funding. Additionally, Tribes that submitted a project proposal during a
previous funding cycle that did not receive funding can submit, by the proposal
deadline, a written request that the project be reconsidered under this round of
funding.

The Project Proposal Form is included as Attachment 1. Additional documents may be attached as necessary to ensure that EPA receives complete information to evaluate the project proposals. The project proposal should include completed feasibility studies, preliminary engineering reports, rights-of-way documentation, and environmental documents if available. See below for specific directions.

- a. Service Area Information list the total population served by the public water system(s), the number of connections, the number and percentage of metered connections, and the per capita, per day water consumption of the water system.
- b. Project Description give a general description of the overall project and the specific components proposed. Also, describe the problems the project will address including any violation of drinking water standards and any aesthetic water quality problems (e.g., taste, odor, color, clarity).
- c. Project Cost list each project component by the number of the health problem it addresses. Use the Health Category chart presented in Section VII for the appropriate

number. Also note the number of connections that will benefit from each component of the proposed project. For example, for a pipeline rehabilitation project, list the number of connections served by that pipeline. For a treatment plant modification, list the total number of connections served by that treatment plant.

- d. Signature The form must be signed by a person certifying that the information supplied is accurate.
- 2. **Tribal Government Endorsement** The proposal must be submitted with a Tribal resolution or a Tribal government endorsement of the proposal (i.e., the Tribal leader's signature on the letter transmitting the proposal). If requesting reconsideration of a previous project proposal, a Tribal government endorsement of the project must be submitted with the request, if not already on file at EPA.
- 3. Planning/Preliminary Engineering Report (PER) Projects While most of the funds will be awarded to construct water infrastructure projects, EPA recognizes that in some cases Tribes have serious concerns about the quality of their drinking water, yet the best solutions have not yet been identified. To address these cases, funds can be requested for the development of a PER. To request funding to complete a PER for a project, applicants must submit a detailed project proposal, a description of the health deficiency that needs to be addressed, a proposed budget and a timeline for completion of the PER. Applications must include a completed project proposal form (Attachment 1) and a Tribal government endorsement described in items 1 and 2 above. The outcome of the planning project must be the development of a PER that utilizes the standardized PER template found in Appendix A. Applicants for planning projects are expected to demonstrate the same technical, managerial and financial capacity requirements as applicants for construction projects. Tribes may also request in-kind assistance through an EPA-directed contractor to complete the PER.
- 4. **Construction Projects** To receive consideration for construction funding, a PER that follows a standardized template must be submitted with the project proposal form. The standardized PER makes it easier for Tribes to receive funding from more than one federal source and simplifies coordination between federal agencies.

A PER should clearly describe the system's present situation, analyze alternatives, and propose a specific course of action, from an engineering perspective. The level of effort and depth of analysis required for the PER are proportional to the size and complexity of the proposed project. See Appendix A for a standardized PER template. Include copies of any completed environmental documents, if available.

If EPA determines that a project's PER is not adequate, EPA may award funds to complete a more comprehensive PER rather than construction funding. Once the project has an adequate PER, the Tribe can submit (or resubmit) a proposal for construction funding during the next funding cycle.

To receive consideration for construction funding, the applicant must demonstrate that

all necessary rights-of-way have been or will be secured prior to award of funds. EPA may award funds for work to secure rights-of-way, though DWTSA funds cannot be used to purchase real property.

5. **Budgets** - For <u>construction</u> projects that are funded through an Interagency Agreement with the Indian Health Service, the proposed budgets may include allowances for Tribal administration, contingencies, and technical support services (e.g. including engineering, and inspection). These allowances are based on the following percentages of estimated construction costs:

Tribal Administration	5%
Contingencies	10%
Technical Support Services	15% (including engineering, inspection, and technical
	support)

If the technical support services or Tribal administration costs exceed the above allowances, the applicant must provide written documentation to support the increased costs. Justification for increased Tribal administration fees could include, but is not limited to, submitting a copy of a signed Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) between the Tribe and the Indian Health Service (IHS). This approach is consistent with our December 2013 revised national program guidance. [2] Only actual costs incurred under the approved budget will be paid.

For <u>planning</u> projects that are funded through an Interagency Agreement, project proposals and budgets should identify the entity that will be performing each planning activity. The administrative and technical support costs should be captured in the individual line-item costs for each planning activity and should not be estimated as a percentage of construction.

- 6. **Documents to Support your Proposed Health Category Ranking** Your submittal should include documents that support your proposed health category ranking. For example, such documentation may include:
  - a. Health Category 4: To demonstrate evidence of a "significant deficiency or sanitary defect involving sewage, or disinfection facilities that have defects, or uncovered distribution reservoirs," documentation may include findings of significant deficiencies or sanitary defects from past sanitary surveys or assessments, or photo documentation demonstrating the deficiency or defect is linked to sewage or disinfection facilities. To demonstrate evidence of "low or inadequate pressure in the distribution system that potentially causes cross-connection contamination, or other major microbial health hazards," documentation should include, at a minimum, a summary of pressure loss events, the date, who reported it, the population/number of service connections affected, the duration of any outage, and any positive bacteriological sample

. .

<sup>[2]</sup> U.S. EPA Final Tribal Set-Aside Guidelines (national), p. 11

- results associated with the loss of pressure. Documentation may also include low pressure readings at the homes in question.
- b. Health Category 5: To demonstrate evidence that there is "a water supply deficiency that presents a serious health risk because the water system serves 30 or fewer gallons per person per day, which may include insufficient water supply resulting in water outages occurring for an extended period that could not be corrected through operational improvements," supporting documentation should include the following: water use records that demonstrate the water system is unable to serve more than 30 gallons per capita per day; and 1) a summary of extended water outages, including reason for the outage, duration, dates and number of connections affected; or 2) documentation of a catastrophic infrastructure failure that resulted in extended water outages; or 3) A hydraulic analysis that shows the infrastructure may be undersized to provide adequate water supply to the community; or 4) Evidence that the community currently hauls water and does not have piped water in their homes.
- c. Health Categories 6, 7, and 9a-9c: These health categories correspond to levels of chemical contaminants in the finished drinking water. To demonstrate evidence of contamination related to each of these health categories, documentation should include multiple lab records of exceedances, or approaching exceedances, of an existing or future primary or secondary national drinking water standard.
- d. Health Category 8: To demonstrate evidence of "a water supply deficiency that may include insufficient water supply resulting in water outages occurring for an extended period that could not be corrected through operational improvements," supporting documentation should include: 1) water use records that demonstrate the water system serves between 30-150 gallons per capita per day; and a) A summary of extended water outages, including reason for the outage, duration, dates and number of connections affected; or b) A hydraulic analysis that shows the infrastructure may be undersized to provide adequate water supply to the community; or c) documentation of a catastrophic infrastructure failure that resulted in extended water outages.
- e. **Health Category 9d:** To demonstrate evidence of "a system defect, operational defect, or a potential health hazard that is not a significant deficiency or sanitary defect" documentation should include photographs or reports (e.g. sanitary surveys, engineering reports) that depict a defect in your drinking water infrastructure.

#### C. Draft Prioritization

EPA will use the information in the proposal package to place projects on a draft priority list using the funding factors described in Section VII. After EPA prioritizes the project proposals

received, each Tribe will be informed of the health category and numerical score, if applicable, of its proposal(s). EPA will also notify the Tribes whether they will move forward with step two of the funding process. The number of projects selected to move forward with the funding process will be dependent on the amount of funding available and the costs of the top projects. In **January 2026**, a draft project prioritization letter will be sent to each Tribe that submitted a project proposal. Tribes on the fundable portion of the draft priority list will receive comments on the proposal and requests for supporting documentation enclosed with the project prioritization letter. EPA will also request a statement from the Tribal chairperson or a Tribal resolution committing to the regular operation and maintenance of facilities and equipment installed under this project, in accordance with manufacturer recommendations. Additionally, if deficiencies in technical, financial, or managerial capacity are identified, EPA may choose not to fund the project or request a commitment to address these deficiencies. Documentation should be submitted along with other requested supporting documentation.

## V. Step 2: Comments on Draft Prioritization and Final PERs

Tribal comments on the draft prioritization for all projects will be due in **March 2026.** For projects on the fundable portion of the draft priority list, Tribes must submit the following by **March 2026**: response to any EPA comments, a revised PER as necessary, and any additional supporting documentation or endorsement requested by EPA. Applicants for direct grants must submit a project management checklist.

#### A. Comments on the Draft Prioritization List

Each Tribe will receive a draft ranking for each project proposal submitted. The Tribe may submit additional information on the project to support a higher ranking. EPA will consider any additional information provided when finalizing the priority list.

## B. Preliminary Engineering Report

The Tribe must also address any EPA comments on the preliminary engineering report (PER). If the comments are substantial in nature, the PER may need to be revised. If the comments are minor, a brief addendum to the PER addressing each of the comments may suffice.

## VI. Step 3: Grant Application/Interagency Agreement Process

Between April-August 2026, EPA will notify each applicant of the project's final ranking. Tribes with projects on the fundable portion of the final priority list that meet the capacity threshold eligibility factors will proceed with Step 3, the formal grant application or interagency agreement process. Invitations to apply (or submit a Memorandum of Agreement and Project Summary) is not a guarantee of funding. Deadlines must be met and the workplan and budget and grant application, or Interagency Agreement request must be approved by the EPA Project Officer. For grants, the EPA Region 9 Grants Management Officer will make the final award determination. For interagency agreements, the EPA Interagency Agreement Shared Service Center (IASSC) will make the final award determination.

For projects to be funded by grants, guidance letters will be sent out in **April-May 2026**, depending on the availability of funds. These letters will include: 1) the amount of funding available for the project, 2) links to the grant application packet for grant-funded projects, 3) any final comments on the PER, and 4) the date by which the completed grant application must be submitted to EPA. For projects to be funded by interagency agreements, the letter will include the date by which the Memorandum of Agreement and Project Summaries prepared by Indian Health Service must be submitted to EPA.

## A. Grant/IAG Application

For projects funded through a grant, the federal Standard Form 424 (SF-424) grant application, other required forms, as well as a workplan and budget must be submitted via grants.gov by **May 2026** or other date established by EPA. For projects funded through interagency agreements, Memorandums of Agreement and Project Summaries prepared by Indian Health Service must be received by EPA in **May 2026** or other date established by EPA.

#### **B.** Environmental Results

As part of the grant application process, environmental outputs and outcomes for the project must be identified in the workplan with a plan for measuring and tracking progress towards these goals. In addition, grant conditions concerning the reporting of environmental outputs and outcomes will be included in the award document. See Appendix C for these and other sample grant conditions.

<u>Expected outputs</u> are either a PER to determine a feasible method to address a public health concern, or the design and construction of drinking water infrastructure to provide access to safe water.

<u>Expected outcomes</u> are improved public health protection by providing Tribal households with access to safe drinking water which complies with all health-based regulations under the SDWA.

## VII. Funding Allocation Methodology

EPA will select projects for funding from a priority list created from a two-step prioritizing process. The national guidelines require that the highest health risks be addressed first. Therefore, in the first step of the prioritizing formula, EPA will categorize proposed projects by the public health problem to be resolved. If a project has more than one component, each component will be placed into one of the following health categories. If funding cannot be provided for all eligible projects within the same health category, further prioritization will occur based on the considerations described in Step 2.

EPA will utilize the following methodology to prioritize project selection for both base and IIJA supplemental funding in FY26.

## **VIII. Ranking Criteria**

## **Step One: Health Categories**

		<del>-</del>
Higher	Category 1	Documented waterborne disease outbreak attributable to the water system.
Priority***	Category 2	Unfiltered surface water or ground water under the influence of surface water.
	Category 3	Filtered surface water and ground water under the influence of surface water that violates surface water filtration or disinfection regulations.
	Category 4	Significant deficiency or sanitary defect involving sewage, or disinfection facilities that have defects, or uncovered distribution reservoirs, or documented inadequate pressure potentially causing cross-connection contamination, or other major microbial health hazards.
	Category 5*	Water supply deficiency that presents a serious health risk because the water system serves 30 or fewer gallons per person per day, which may include insufficient water supply resulting in water outages occurring for an extended period that could not be corrected through operational improvements.
	Category 6**	Arsenic contamination exceeding the MCL. 6A: 50 ppb and above 6B: 25-49 ppb 6C: 11-24 ppb
	Category 7**	All other chemical contamination (excluding arsenic) exceeding a MCL or action level.  7A: Twice the MCL and above  7B: 1.5 times the MCL and above  7C: Above the MCL
	Category 8*	Water supply deficiency that may include insufficient water supply resulting in water outages occurring for an extended period that could not be corrected through operational improvements. For projects to address insufficient water supply, conservation efforts must be made before funding may be awarded if per capita water consumption is over 150 gallons per person per day, and a funding contribution may be required that is proportional to the amount over 150 gallons per person per day used.
Lower Priority	Category 9**	9A: Systems meeting existing MCLs but not future MCLs or action levels; 9B: Systems currently meeting MCLs, but with recent results approaching an MCL for a chemical contaminant, as determined by EPA; 9C: Systems exceeding the secondary standard for iron or manganese; 9D: Systems that have a system defect, operational defect, or a potential health hazard that are not a significant deficiency or sanitary defect;
•		9E: Other suggested improvements not addressing a health risk.

<sup>\*</sup> Qualification for Categories 5 and 8 will be based on water supply information requested in the Project Proposal Form including available well capacity, storage capacity, and frequency of documented water outages.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Categories 6, 7, and 9 have been broken into subcategories. Projects within the subcategory A are highest priority, followed by projects within subcategories B, C, D and E.

## **Step Two: Prioritizing System (Maximum Total Points: 42):**

Criterion	Points
1) Consolidation	
a) Project consolidates more than two systems	5
b) Project consolidates only two systems	3
2) Secondary Standards	
Project will solve taste, odor, color and/or clarity problems	3
3) Population Served (for consolidation projects, use the population	
of the system being prioritized in the health category)	
a) Less than 100 people	5
b) 100 to 249 people	4
c) 250 to 499 people	3
d) 500 to 749 people	2
e) 750 to 999 people	1
4) Tribal Population Served	
a) At least 90% of population served is Tribal	7
b) 75% to 89% of population served is Tribal	4
5) Tribal Ownership	
a) System is Tribally owned	5
6) Grant Amount Per Connection	
a) Less than \$2,500 per household	6
b) \$2,500 to \$4,999 per household	5
c) \$5,000 to \$9,999 per household	4
d) \$10,000 to \$19,999 per household	3
e) \$20,000 to \$29,999 per household	2
f) \$30,000 to \$49,999 per household	1
7) Additional Benefits	
a) System has water and/or energy conservation measures	2
b) System has or is implementing source and/or wellhead	2
protection	
programs	2
c) System has metering and billing by water usage	
8) Total Estimated Grant Amount	
a) Less than \$200,000	5
b) \$200,000 to \$399,000	4
c) \$400,000 to \$599,000	3
d) \$600,000 to \$799,000	2
e) \$800,000 to \$1,000,000	1

## IX. Award Administration Information

**Regulations** governing the award and administration of grants can be found at 2 C.F.R. Parts 200 and 1500, and 40 C.F.R. Part 33.

**Quarterly Progress Reports** are required for all projects. Quarterly reports should describe project activities and provide the EPA Project Officer with information about project development including the status of the timeline and budget for meeting the environmental outputs and outcomes.

**Financial Status Reports** (FSRs) – For grants, an interim FSR is required annually and a Final FSR must be submitted within 90 days after grants expire.

**Terms and Conditions:** Examples of Grant Programmatic Conditions and Interagency Agreement Programmatic and Administrative Conditions are included in Appendix B. Sample Grant Administrative Conditions can be found online at <a href="https://www.epa.gov/grants/epa-general-terms-and-conditions-effective-october-1-2018">https://www.epa.gov/grants/epa-general-terms-and-conditions-effective-october-1-2018</a>

**Environmental Reviews conducted by IHS under interagency agreements with EPA:** For interagency agreements between EPA and IHS, IHS shall be the lead agency in environmental review.

Environmental Reviews conducted by EPA under drinking water infrastructure grants awarded directly to Tribes: Generally speaking, drinking water infrastructure grants awarded directly to Tribes are exempt from the procedural requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) based on the doctrine of functional equivalence. However, EPA may conduct an environmental review of a project funded under a drinking water infrastructure grant under the Agency's Voluntary NEPA Policy. EPA makes the decision to invoke the Voluntary NEPA Policy on a case-by-case basis. In cases in which EPA conducts a voluntary NEPA analysis, the NEPA process may include public participation, mitigation measures (e.g. monitoring measures), etc. Any voluntary NEPA review must be conducted prior to award of projects for construction; however, a voluntary NEPA analysis can be funded for a planning project with the preparation of an Environmental Information Document.

**Federal Cross-Cutting Authorities:** For interagency agreements, IHS shall be the lead agency responsible for complying with the Federal cross-cutting authorities (e.g. the National Historic Preservation Act, the Endangered Species Act, etc.). For grants EPA awards directly to Tribes, the recipient must comply with the applicable Federal cross-cutting authorities before the grant is awarded.

**Build America, Buy America:** The Build America, Buy America (BABA) provisions of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) (P.L. 117-58, §§70911-70917) apply to EPA funding obligated after May 14, 2022, for EPA funded infrastructure projects. Absent a waiver, none of the EPA funding subject to BABA may be used for a project of infrastructure unless all iron and

steel, manufactured products, and construction materials that are consumed in, incorporated into, or affixed to an infrastructure project are produced in the United States. The BABA preference requirement applies to an entire infrastructure project, even if it is funded by both Federal and non-Federal funds. Additional information on BABA compliance and waivers is available in EPA's "Build America, Buy America" General Terms and Conditions and EPA's BABA website.

**Greening Grants Policy:** EPA has implemented Grants Policy Issuance (GPI) 17-01, *Sustainability in EPA Assistance Agreements*, that encourages voluntary efforts to incorporate sustainability practices into EPA grant funded programs and projects. When grant workplans are developed, EPA Project Officers will work with Tribal staff to identify potential ways for the Tribe to carry out EPA funded work in an environmentally sustainable way. The Policy includes numerous examples of sustainability practices, including environmentally preferable purchasing, green building, green meetings, and alternatives to travel.

## X. Agency Contacts

For general information about this program, please contact:

Nancy Sockabasin
Drinking Water Tribal Set-Aside Program Coordinator
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
75 Hawthorne Street (WTR-4-4)
San Francisco, CA 94105

Phone: 415-972-3772

E-mail: <a href="mailto:sockabasin.nancy@epa.gov">sockabasin.nancy@epa.gov</a>

We encourage you to work with your EPA water infrastructure project officers and drinking water program managers to discuss potential project proposals and funding eligibilities. Your infrastructure project officer will be your primary point of contact for funding applications and project oversight. Your drinking water program managers provide Safe Drinking Water Act regulatory oversight for public water systems on Tribal land and may assist with project scoping.

To discuss either of those topics, please contact the appropriate person listed below.

## **EPA Tribal Water Infrastructure Project Officers:**

Geographic assignments for infrastructure Project Officers are aligned with Indian Health Service Offices within Region 9.

Sara McGillewie, Project Officer Western Arizona District and Sacramento and Ukiah Field Offices	(213) 244-1859
Adam Ramos, Project Officer Navajo Nation Area	(415) 972-3450
Nancy Sockabasin, Project Officer Tucson Area	(415) 972-3772
Madeleine Tango, Project Officer Escondido District and Clovis Field Office	(619) 874-0568
Katie Velazquez, Project Officer Reno District	(213) 244-1834
Emma Young, Project Officer  Eastern Arizona District and Redding District	(415) 594-7698

## **EPA Drinking Water Program Managers:**

lan Chinn, Program Manager

(415) 972-3418

Redding District, Northern and Eastern Nevada, Havasupai Tribe, Hualapai Tribe

Joi Chu-Ketterer, Program Manager

(415) 972-3803

Sacramento Area, Owens Valley, Washoe Tribe of Nevada and California

Nate Delano, Program Manager

(520) 934-0280

San Carlos Apache Tribe, Tohono O'odham Nation

Bayla Fisher, Program Manager

(415) 972-3806

Phoenix Area, White Mountain Apache Tribe, Tonto Apache Tribe of Arizona, Yavapai-Apache Nation, Palm Springs, Northern San Diego County

Jason Gambatese, Program Manager

(415) 972-3571

Ukiah Area, Fresno Area, Torres Martinez

Marty Stephens, Program Manager

(928) 419-6272

Hopi Tribe, Navajo Nation

For Water Systems regulated by Navajo Nation EPA, please contact the <u>Public Water Systems Supervision Program</u>.

Annie Wan, Program Manager

U.S. EPA, Region 8

(415) 972-3845

Southern San Diego County, Colorado River Area, Yuma Area, Las Vegas Area, Kaibab Band of Paiute Indians

#### XI. References

Sections of these guidelines were adopted from materials produced by the following agencies:

California Department of Health Services (Project Selection Criteria - Health Categories)

Rural Community Assistance Corporation (Capacity Checklists)

Indian Health Service (Capacity Checklists)

South Dakota Department of Environment and Natural Resources (Capacity Checklists)

## **Appendix A: Preliminary Engineering Report Template**

A project submitted for funding must have a completed preliminary engineering report (PER) that follows a standardized template. The standardized PER makes it easier for Tribes to receive funding from more than one federal source and simplifies coordination between federal agencies.

A PER should clearly describe the system's present situation, analyse alternatives, and propose a specific course of action, from an engineering perspective. The analysis of alternatives must compare construction costs and operation and maintenance costs.

Additionally, a PER must include a rough calculation of per-capita, treated water demand. One of the following calculation methods may be selected:

- 1. Actual gallons per residential connection as documented from meter readings / census-reported persons per home
- 2. Total residential treated water demand / population served
- 3. Other method as approved by EPA

If this calculation yields a per-capita usage greater than 150 gallons per person per day, then a full analysis of water consumption is required.

The level of effort and depth of analysis required for the PER are proportional to the size and complexity of the proposed project.

The linked **PER template** must be used.

## **Appendix B: Sample Grant Programmatic Conditions**

- A. **Performance Reporting.** The recipient agrees to submit quarterly project performance reports to the EPA Project Officer beginning three months after initiation of the agreement that include information for the following:
  - A comparison of actual accomplishments to the objectives established in the
    assistance agreement work plan for the period. Where the output of the project can
    be quantified, a computation of the cost per unit of output must be provided if
    requested by EPA;
  - The reasons why established goals were not met, if appropriate; and
  - Additional pertinent information, including, when appropriate, analysis and explanation of cost overruns or high unit costs.

Significant developments. Events may occur between the scheduled performance reporting dates that have significant impact upon the supported activity. In such cases, the recipient must inform EPA or subrecipient as soon as the following types of conditions become known:

- Problems, delays, or adverse conditions which will materially impair the ability to meet the objective of the Federal award. This disclosure must include a statement of the action taken, or contemplated, and any assistance needed to resolve the situation.
- Favorable developments which enable meeting time schedules and objectives sooner or at less cost than anticipated or producing more or different beneficial results than originally planned.

The quarterly progress reports shall also include a written report on all tasks currently in progress and planned for the next quarter. The quarterly reports shall be due thirty (30) days following the end of the quarter. Quarters shall be defined as January-March, April-June, July-September, and October-December.

B. EPA Access. EPA, Inspectors General, and the U.S. Government Accountability Office or any of their duly authorized representatives, shall have the right of access to any pertinent books, documents, papers, or other records of grantees and subgrantees which are pertinent to the grant, in order to make audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcripts in accordance with 2 CFR §200.336. The right also includes timely and reasonable access to the recipient's personnel for the purpose of interview and discussion related to such documents.

- C. **Procurement.** All procurement actions under this grant must comply with the procurement requirements in 2 CFR Part 200, *Procurement Standards*; 2 CFR Part 1500, and 40 CFR Part 33
  - Recipient must also ensure that every purchase order or other contract includes any clauses required by Federal statutes, regulations, and Executive Orders pursuant to 2 CFR §200.326.
- D. **Toxic and Hazardous Substances.** The recipient shall implement all mitigation measures pursuant to 29 CFR 1926.1101 to minimize asbestos exposure.
- E. **As-builts.** The recipient shall prepare up-to-date "as-builts" of the project and submit copies to the EPA Project Officer upon completion of the project.
- F. Changes of Scope. Minor changes in the project work that are consistent with the objectives of the project and within the scope of the grant agreement do not require the execution of a formal grant amendment before the recipient's implementation of the change. However, the amount of the funding provided by the grant agreement may only be increased by a formal grant amendment. The recipient must obtain EPA written approval before implementing changes which alter the project performance standards; change the scope or objectives of the project or substantially alter the design of the project; significantly delay or accelerate the project schedule; substantially alter the facilities plan, design drawings and specifications, or the location, size, capacity, or quality of any major part of the project.
- G. **Budget category changes.** Prior written approval is required for all budget category transfers from non-construction to construction or vice-versa or within such categories, and for requests for no-cost extensions.
- H. **Unforeseeable changes**. The recipient shall notify the EPA Project Officer at any point in time should any significant developments arise, such as those that might alter or delay the project, as soon as the recipient becomes aware of such developments.
- I. **Plan of Operation.** The Recipient shall provide a draft plan of operation covering at least five years for the project(s) funded by this grant. The draft plan of operation shall address development of: operation and maintenance manuals; and an adequate budget for operations, staffing, route maintenance, and replacement costs. The plan of operation must be finalized and implemented (as applicable) prior to the completion of the grant funded projects. A draft plan of operation shall but submitted at 75% of expenditure of grant funds.

- J. Project Performance Standards: One-Year Report. On the date one year after the initiation of operation of the project, the recipient shall certify to the EPA Project Officer whether the project meets the project performance standards. If the EPA Project Officer or the recipient concludes that the project does not meet the project performance standards, the recipient shall submit the following: (1) A corrective action report which includes an analysis of the cause of the project's failure to meet the performance standards (including the quantity of infiltration/inflow proposed to be eliminated), and an estimate of the nature, scope and cost of the corrective action necessary to bring the project into compliance; (2) The schedule for undertaking in a timely manner the corrective action necessary to bring the project into compliance; and (3) The scheduled date for certifying to the EPA Project Officer that the project is meeting the project performance standards. The recipient shall take corrective action necessary to bring a project into compliance with the project performance standards at its own expense.
- K. Applicability. The recipient agrees that it will expeditiously initiate and complete the project work for which assistance has been awarded under this agreement in a timely manner and in accordance with all applicable provisions of 2 CFR Part 200, and applicable EPA policies. The recipient warrants, represents, and agrees that it and its contractors, subcontractors, employees, and agents will comply with: (1) all applicable provisions of 2 CFR Part 200, and applicable EPA policies; and (2) any special conditions set forth in this assistance agreement or any assistance amendment.
- L. **Archeological Resource.** Should the discovery of a potential archeological or historical resource occur during construction, all work in the area of the find will stop and a qualified archeologist will be called in to evaluate the situation and make recommendations to the EPA Project Officer. The EPA Project Officer will then determine what will be necessary for construction to proceed.
- M. **Termination.** This award may be terminated for failure of the Recipient to make sufficient progress so as to reasonably ensure completion of the project within the project period, including any extensions. The EPA Project Officer will measure sufficient progress by examining the performance required under the workplan in conjunction with the milestone schedule, the time remaining for performance within the project period, and/or the availability of funds necessary to complete the project.
- N. Cross-Cutting Requirements. The recipient must comply with federal cross-cutting requirements. These requirements include, but are not limited to the Disadvantaged Business Enterprises requirements found at 40 CFR Part 33; nondiscrimination statutes, including Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and EPA's implementing regulations found at 40 C.F.R. Parts 5 and 7; OSHA Worker Health & Safety Standard 29 CFR 1910.120; the Uniform Relocation Act; National Historic Preservation Act; Endangered

Species Act; Permits required by Section 404 of the Clean Water Act; Executive Order 11246, Equal Employment Opportunity, and implementing regulations at 41 CFR 60-4; Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, as amended (40 USC 327-333) the Anti-Kickback Act (40 USC 276c); and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as implemented by Executive Orders 11914 and 11250.

## O. Cybersecurity:

- (a) The recipient agrees that when collecting and managing environmental data under this assistance agreement, it will protect the data by following all applicable Tribal law and policy cybersecurity requirements.
- (b) (1) EPA must ensure that any connections between the recipient's network or information system and EPA networks used by the recipient to transfer data under this agreement, are secure. For purposes of this Section, a connection is defined as a dedicated persistent interface between an Agency IT system and an external IT system for the purpose of transferring information. Transitory, user-controlled connections such as website browsing are excluded from this definition.

If the recipient's connections as defined above do not go through the Environmental Information Exchange Network or EPA's Central Data Exchange, the recipient agrees to contact the EPA Project Officer (PO) no later than 90 days after the date of this award and work with the designated Regional/Headquarters Information Security Officer to ensure that the connections meet EPA security requirements, including entering into Interconnection Service Agreements as appropriate. This condition does not apply to manual entry of data by the recipient into systems operated and used by EPA's regulatory programs for the submission of reporting and/or compliance data.

(2) The recipient agrees that any subawards it makes under this agreement will require the subrecipient to comply with the requirements in (b)(1) if the subrecipient's network or information system is connected to EPA networks to transfer data to the Agency using systems other than the Environmental Information Exchange Network or EPA's Central Data Exchange. The recipient will be in compliance with this condition: by including this requirement in subaward agreements; and during subrecipient monitoring deemed necessary by the recipient under 2 CFR 200.331(d), by inquiring whether the subrecipient has contacted the EPA Project Officer. Nothing in this condition requires the recipient to contact the EPA Project Officer on behalf of a subrecipient or to be involved in the negotiation of an Interconnection Service Agreement between the subrecipient and EPA.

## Sample Interagency Agreement Programmatic and Administrative Conditions

## Interagency Agreement between the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and the Indian Health Service for Tribal Drinking Water Facilities Construction

#### I. ADMINISTRATIVE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This Interagency Agreement (IA) provides for the coordination between the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Drinking Water Infrastructure Grants – Tribal Set Aside (DWIG-TSA) Program and the Indian Health Service (IHS) Sanitation Facilities Construction Program. This IA applies to funds appropriated to the EPA under section 1452(i) of the Safe Drinking Water Act, which the EPA intends to transfer to the IHS under this IA.

If the actual cost of providing the facilities is less than the amount in the Project Documents, the IHS Area Office and the EPA Region, in consultation with the Tribe, will coordinate the disposition of the remaining funds. The parties may decide to increase the scope or identify another project for funding, or the IHS may return the unused funds to the EPA. Any project changes agreed to by the parties must be reflected in the IA through an amendment prior to expiration of the IA and before allocating funds to a new project, unless the IHS decides to return the funds to the EPA. If the parties cannot come to agreement, the IHS will return the funds to the EPA.

Funds transferred by EPA to the IHS under this IA may only be used in agreements authorized by Indian Sanitation Facilities Act, 42 U.S.C. 2004a. IHS Area Offices may use up to 15 percent of the IA project funds allocated to them to support management and oversight of each project funded by this IA.

The IHS is approved to purchase equipment in accordance with its equipment management policies. The IHS will determine that the equipment is in the best interest of the government and is necessary for the performance of the projects under this IA. Disposition of the equipment will be subject to IHS equipment management policies or as specified in the Project Documents with no further accountability to EPA.

## A. Resolution of Disagreements

Should disagreements arise on the interpretation of the provisions of this agreement or amendments and/or revisions thereto, that cannot be resolved at the operating level, the area(s) of disagreement shall be stated in writing by each party and presented to the other party for consideration. If agreement or interpretation is not reached within 30 days, the parties shall forward the written presentation of the disagreement to respective higher officials for appropriate resolution.

If a dispute related to funding remains unresolved for more than 30 calendar days after the parties have engaged in an escalation of the dispute, disputes will be resolved in accordance with instructions provided in the Treasury Financial Manual (TFM) Volume I, Part 2, Chapter 4700, Appendix 5, available at <a href="https://tfm.fiscal.treasury.gov/v1/p2/c470.html">https://tfm.fiscal.treasury.gov/v1/p2/c470.html</a>.

#### B. Duration of Agreement and Termination Procedures

This agreement shall continue in effect until IHS or EPA provides written notice of termination, or when a project (or projects) funded under this agreement are completed or are no longer needed for the purpose identified in the Project Documents. Any funds that are obligated up to and on the date of termination will remain obligated to the project(s) identified in this agreement. Notice shall be given to the other party at least 60 days in advance of a termination date.

As per section 4.3.2 of EPA's "Interagency Agreement Policies, Procedures, and Guidance Manual 2008" the total duration of the project period for an IA may not exceed 7 years unless (1) there is statutory or regulatory authorization for a longer period, (2) a signed waiver from an EPA Director, Office of Grants & Debarment (OGD), or designee, granting an exception is obtained, or (3) in the case of an allocation (appropriation) transfer, a shorter period is mandated, i.e., 5 years. This durational limitation includes both the original period of performance and any extensions. The initial determination of the appropriate length of the project period should take this limitation into account. (For example, an IA between IHS and EPA normally has a 5-year term. The IA can be extended upon approval of the parties for up to two more years for a total IA term of 7-years. An IA cannot be extended beyond the 7-year limit unless a waiver is granted by the EPA Director, Office of Grants & Debarment.) To exceed the 7year policy limitation, a waiver request must be submitted in writing by the appropriate EPA Senior Resource Official to OGD. The OGD Director, or designee, may approve waivers on a class or individual basis because of national security concerns, circumstances of unusual or compelling urgency, unique programmatic considerations, or because the waiver would be in the public interest.

## C. Sufficient Progress

EPA expressly reserves the right to terminate the IA for failure to make sufficient progress so as to reasonably ensure completion of the project within the project period (as defined in Section I.B.), including any extensions. EPA will measure sufficient progress by examining the performance required under the Statement of Work, the time remaining for performance, and/or the availability of funds necessary to complete performance. Prior to exercising this right to terminate, EPA will follow the resolution procedures cited Section I.A.

#### D. Cost Collection upon Cancellation

If the EPA cancels the order, the IHS is authorized to collect costs incurred prior to cancellation of the order plus termination costs, up to the total payment amount provided for under the agreement.

#### E. IAs with Contracts or Procurement

The IHS will use its administrative policies and procedures including those under the Buy Indian Act provisions for direct federal acquisition, to implement and execute projects funded under this IA.

## F. Fiscal and Project Reporting Requirements

The IHS will update its Sanitation Tracking and Reporting System (STARS) quarterly and provide a report in STARS that may be accessed by the EPA. The report will include at minimum, project-specific estimated expenditures and actual milestones achieved to date and will be available to the respective EPA Regional DWIG Program Coordinator and to the EPA Financial Management Center. The STARS will be updated by the 30th day following the end of a quarter, beginning with the first full reporting period after funds are received by the IHS.

## G. Audit Findings

If an audit determines that any direct or indirect costs in a project funded under this IA are unallowable, the parties to this IA will be notified immediately following resolution of the audit and the IHS project account will be credited for ineligible costs.

#### II. PROGRAMMATIC TERMS AND CONDITIONS

#### A. Authority and Purpose

The activities under this IA are being executed by the EPA pursuant to the Safe Drinking Water Act section 1450 (b), 42 USC 300j-9(b) and 1452(i), 42 USC 300j-12(i). The services and facilities will be provided to the Tribe by the IHS under the Transfer Act, 42 U.S.C. 2001; Indian Sanitation Facilities Act, 42 U.S.C. 2004a; and Section 302 of Indian Health Care Improvement Act, as amended, 25 U.S.C. 1632.

## B. EPA Responsibilities

1. The EPA Regional Office shall designate a representative to coordinate its participation in projects (Regional Program Coordinator). This representative shall formally advise the respective IHS Area Office of this designation.

- 2. As resources permit the EPA shall provide to the IHS and Tribes technical assistance as needed to successfully meet applicable program requirements.
- 3. The EPA Regional Office will ensure that the proposed projects are in accordance with the Safe Drinking Water Act, annual national guidance and the Drinking Water Infrastructure Grants Tribal Set- Aside Program Final Guidelines October 1998 and the Addendums.
- 4. EPA Regional Office will ensure that water collection and analysis methodologies (as applicable) are in accordance with the IHS/EPA jointly developed Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP).
- 5. EPA is responsible for any distribution within the EPA of the final technical and financial report provided to the respective EPA Regional Program Coordinator after the construction phase completion.
- 6. The EPA will not be a signatory on any Project Summaries or Memorandums of Agreement.
- 7. Where appropriate, EPA Regions shall provide comments to IHS Area Offices on the design and planning documents associated with projects funded by the IA within 30 days of receiving said documents.
- 8. EPA Regions shall monitor construction progress with: data from the IHS database, discussions with the IHS Area Offices and field site visits as necessary to ensure the level of expended funds is reasonable given the reported milestone dates. The EPA will consult with the IHS Area Office quarterly to discuss project status.
- 9. The EPA Regions will participate in the final project inspection, as deemed necessary and resources permitting. At project completion, the EPA Region will review the final technical and financial reports provided by the IHS Area Office and will initiate the necessary EPA close-out process.
- 10. The EPA Regions will acknowledge and respond to IHS Area invitations to participate in project activities within 10 days of receipt.

#### C. IHS Responsibilities

- 1. The IHS shall implement and execute projects funded under this IA using its administrative policies and procedures as described in the Indian Health Manual, Part 5, Chapter 2, Memorandum of Agreement.
- 2. Project Documents (Project Summary/ Memorandum of Agreement or Arrangements as described in 42 U.S.C. 2004a) will be developed by the IHS Area Office, in consultation with the respective Tribes and respective EPA Regional Office.

- 3. Unless otherwise stipulated in the project documents, the IHS shall be the lead agency in assuring compliance with the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), the National Historic Preservation Act (NHPA), and other applicable Federal requirements only if the EPA funds are deposited in the IHS financial system (UFMS).
- 4. Quarterly progress reports will be available to EPA through the IHS STARS system as stated in I.F., Fiscal and Project Reporting Requirements. Should the need arise and if the agencies mutually agree, the report may be supplemented.
- 5. The EPA Regional Office shall be formally notified of and invited to participate in the conceptual design meeting, the final plans and specification review, and the final inspections for projects in which EPA funds are utilized. IHS shall notify the EPA at least 30 business days prior to these events to allow optimal participation. Notification will be by e-mail.
- 6. As applicable, upon completion of each project under this IA, all rights title and interest to the provided sanitation facilities shall be transferred to the Tribe or to a responsible entity identified by the Tribe in accordance with the Project Documents. Each respective IHS Area Office shall make such arrangements as they determine necessary for the ownership and operation and maintenance of the completed facilities.
- 7. For each project funded under this IA, a final technical and financial report shall be provided no later than 365 days after construction phase completion to the respective EPA Regional Program Coordinator. Electronic copies of the report shall be provided to the EPA representatives identified above in Fiscal Reporting Requirements.
- 8. The water sampling umbrella Water Sample Collection and Analysis Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP) for Tribal Drinking Water and Wastewater Infrastructure Projects, developed jointly between EPA and IHS, will be implemented by IHS as applicable.
- 9. For an EPA funded project for a pilot water treatment study or for a specific hydraulic network model calibration, the IHS will prepare an individual project specific Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP) in accordance with EPA Guidance for Quality Assurance Project Plans (QA/G-5) (EPA 2001) which can be found at http://www.epa.gov/QUALITY/qs-docs/r5-final.pdf. The QAPP must be submitted for review and approval by the EPA OW QA Officer through the EPA IA Project Officer, who must approve the Quality Assurance procedures or standards in writing. EPA will have 60 calendar days to approve the QAPP submitted by IHS, after that time the QAPP will be considered final.

## 10. Restrictions on FY19 and Later Funding for Corporations with Unpaid Federal Tax Liabilities and Felony Convictions

This interagency agreement (IA) obligates and transfers or advances EPA funds appropriated under Public Law 116-6 (the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2019). As a result, this IA is subject to the provisions contained in the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2019, Public Law

116-6, Division D, Title VII, Sections 744 and 745, regarding unpaid federal tax liabilities and federal felony convictions, which also have been included in prior appropriations acts.

The IHS is also subject to the same sections of the Act, in accordance with Department of Health & Human Services acquisition policies. The IHS will forward to the EPA Award Official, within 45 days, any documentation supporting an award where a written determination was made by the agency debarring and suspending official that suspension or debarment was considered but is not necessary to protect the interests of the Government.

## 11. Advance Payment for Indian Health Service Interagency Agreements

This Interagency Agreement is handled through Advance Payment and is tracked in IHS' Sanitation Tracking and Reporting System (STARS). Therefore, the reporting instructions in Administrative Condition F, Fiscal and Project Reporting Requirements, and Programmatic Condition C, IHS Responsibilities, Section 4, should be followed closely.

Financial Inquiries may be emailed to CFC Fed Pay@epa.gov or sent to the following address:

U.S. EPA CFC ATTN: Elizabeth McGuffey 26 W. ML King Dr. Cincinnati, OH 45268-7002

#### 12. Foreign Technology Prohibitions Under NDAA Section 889

All procurements under this IA must comply with Section 889 (a)(1)(B) of the John S. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019 (P.L. 115-232) prohibiting acquisition of certain telecommunications and video surveillance services or equipment.

If EPA requires equipment identified in the Act, EPA will provide the servicing agency with all required documentation prior to the acquisition of said equipment or services.

## 13. Build America, Buy America (BABA) Requirements

The IHS shall be the lead agency in assuring compliance with Build America, Buy America requirements of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, P.L. 117-58, to the extent applicable, for projects managed through an IA between IHS and EPA. To minimize duplicative efforts among Federal agencies, increase funding distribution efficiencies and reduce burdens on beneficiaries, the IHS shall be considered the 'Cognizant Agency for Made in America'.